


5. Proximity to Major Retailers and Bus Depot
The site is immediately affected by traffic generated by nearby ALDI, Woolworths, Harvey
Norman, Bunnings, other major stores in vicinity and a council bus depot 100m away. All of
these sites generate peak-period congestion and vehicle queuing on Roseberry Street,
Kenneth Road, and Condamine Street. In addition to other outer roads already becoming
congested due to current infrastructure. The cumulative effect of adding a high-turnover drive-
through restaurant to this mix has not been accounted for.
6. Signage and Built Form Concerns
The proposed 9m-high illuminated pylon sign conflicts with the Manly DCP 2013 (Part 4.4.3)
and SEPP (Industry and Employment) 2021. The scale, visual prominence, and lighting levels
are inconsistent with the low-rise, mixed-use character of the area and present additional
distraction risks near a roundabout.
7. Undermining TOD-Compatible Strategic Land Use
The site falls within a NSW Government Transport-Oriented Development (TOD) precinct,
intended for medium-density residential development (4-6 storeys). Approving a surface-level
drive-through with car parking is inconsistent with this land use intent and reduces housing
yield potential, contradicting strategic goals set by Council and the NSW Planning
Department.
8. Roundabout Congestion and Safety Risks at Hayes and Roseberry Streets
The proposed roundabout is presented as a traffic mitigation measure, but in practice, it will:
- Fail to relieve pressure from Roseberry Street, which bears the highest traffic volume
- Introduce queuing issues up to 339m, according to the traffic report itself
- Remove at least 3 on-street parking spaces, impacting residents
- Endanger pedestrians, particularly school children and elderly users, by removing
pedestrian priority at the junction
Rather than resolving traffic problems, the roundabout concentrates and redistributes
congestion, encouraging u-turns, illegal manoeuvres, and increased circulation on local
roads. This measure is not a sustainable solution and reflects the inherent overdevelopment
of the site, which is generating traffic well beyond what this network can support.
Conclusion and Recommendation
This proposal fails to adequately comply with the relevant road safety legislation, TfNSW
traffic thresholds, sightline and driveway controls under AS2890, and signage impact policies.
It also overlooks the strategic planning opportunity afforded by the TOD designation.
I respectfully request that Council:
- Refuse DA2025/0132 outright; or,
- Require: a full road safety audit; referral to TfNSW; prohibition of right-turn access; reduced
signage height; and alignment with medium-density development objectives.
Yours sincerely,
Lara Raymond




